Girdwood Land Use Committee

Meeting on February 11, 2019
Minutes Final
Agenda Item LUC 1902-01: 
Call to order 7:03 PM Brian Burnett
Agenda Approved for February 11, 2019 Regular Meeting


DL/KM
Minutes Approved from January 14, 2019 Regular Meeting


KM/DL
Minutes Approved from January 21, 2019 GBOS/LUC Joint Quarterly meeting 
KM/MT
LUC Officer reports - None
Announcements & Presentations:
· Girdwood Area Plan Update Survey is on-going. Take the survey  at www.girdwoodsurvey.com
Agenda Item LUC 1902-02:  Public Comment (3 minutes each)
None

Agenda Item LUC 1902-03: Committee reports, 3 minutes each:

Trails Committee Report (Carolyn Brodin):  GTC voted to recommend GBOS Support for GMBA Bike Park Master Plan 16 in favor, 2 opposed; Discussed 2019 trail projects, which will be worked on with SCA interns and volunteer work parties throughout the summer; Long term goals are centering on creation of a Girdwood Trails Master Plan.  Received tentative award of RTP grant to continue work on the Lower INHT from the California Creek Bridge to the edge of the industrial park land.  GTC looking for 2 volunteers to attend the Alaska Trails Conference in April.  GTC will pay for 2 to attend this weekend trails workshop in Anchorage. Anchorage Park Foundation and KMTA Grant application cycles are currently open.

Girdwood Area Plan Update Committee (Diana Livingston & Lewis Leonard): Community survey is open until Feb 14.  Next meeting will include discussion of survey results. Next meeting will be TUE Feb 26.

Cemetery Committee (Kyle Kelley for Tommy O’Malley):  Open House to unveil the draft schematic design on THU Feb 28. Come see what is being proposed and provide input in plan, phasing.  Currently estimating a bond package for AreaWide consideration in 2021 for both Girdwood and Eagle River cemeteries.  
HLB Commission Report (Ron Tenny): meeting this THU in Anchorage at Elmore MOA office will review public comments on the 5 year plan.
Little Bears Re-build project (Kyle Kelley):  Working through pre-development items, in particular the parking requirements exceed available spaces.  Preparing for RFP for design work to receive 65% design.  Plan is to have bond proposal for the 2020 election.  We’re meeting with HLB/planning this week.
GBOS Report (Mike Edgington): Chugach Electric presented to GBOS regarding possible outages while line south of Girdwood is being rebuilt.  CEA has prepared for outages by bringing in portable generators, but these can only power part of Girdwood.  A system of rolling outages has been prepared.  Open Meetings Act training to be provided to GBOS and all committees this spring.  GBOS has been reviewing future projects and setting a plan for how to fund them, including bonding, saving, and grant funds. RFP for flashing crosswalk light should go out to bid this week.
MOA/GBOS met recently and discussed funding for Emergency Medical Services, funding for fire compared to EMS funding, discussed Assembly Ordinance to require bear proof trash cans and encourage better trash handling.
Title 21, Chapter 9 Review Committee (Mike Edgington):  working on proposal for parking code changes for Girdwood.
Housing Working Group (Mike Edgington): working on change to code for Accessory Dwelling Units (ADUS)
Old Business:
Agenda Item LUC 1811-05:   Spoons LLC application for a beer/wine liquor license for the restaurant located at 174 Hightower Road.  Request LUC recommendation for GBOS Letter of Non-objection.  (Alex Fletcher, presenting), Tabled.
Girdwood Land Use Committee Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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Agenda Item LUC 1901-03:  Discuss Girdwood Mountain Bike Alliance Conceptual Master Plan of new mountain bike trails, group will seek GTC and LUC recommendations for GBOS Resolution of Support prior to presenting at the Urban Design Commission.

Nick Georgelos presents the Master Plan map and accompanying narrative.  Comments received at earlier meetings have been incorporated as possible in the document.  Comments have centered on concern for environmental impacts and impact on existing trails.  Projects will be phased based on funding and work plans annually will be reviewed and approved by the HLB and reported to Girdwood Trails Committee (GTC). In 2019, GMBA plans to complete the projects they began in 2018 under their RTP grant.  Process to complete approval of the master plan will take some time, and they will be ineligible for grant funding until the approval process is complete.

Concerns expressed:

Un-designated trails within the zones a,b and c – when/how will the community be involved in approval of those specific alignments when they are set for development.  

Cooperative Use Agreement details
Who maintains the trail if GMBA folds

Remove zone c as it is outside of the Nordic Ski trail system impacted area.

USFS concern about trail user experience on the Winner Creek Trail based on sight distance from new trail. Request that trails are built out of viewshed of existing trails; also concern about user conflicts (experienced bikers and unexperienced hikers).

Christina Hendrickson’s letter encouraging delaying vote for a month is read in to the record. Group discusses that LUC and GBOS have ability to bring forward issues if they arise with HLB concerning future trail development, the UDC process duration is unknown.  UDC process is new for trails, group will have other concerns as well, including parking. 
GTC reviewed this information last week and voted to not object to moving the proposed bike park master plan forward by a vote of 16-2 with three abstentions.

Motion:
Girdwood Land Use Committee moves to recommend a Girdwood Board of Supervisors Resolution of Support for the Girdwood Mountain Bike Alliance Bike Park Master Plan.
Motion by Lewis Leonard, 2nd by Diana Livingston

14 in favor, 1 opposed, 4 abstaining

Motion carries

Agenda Item LUC 1901-04:  Discuss Proposals 116 and 121, presented at the Board of Game. Proposals are regarding bear baiting and hunting in Section 14C Remainder.  Brian Watkins of Resident Hunters of Alaska (RHA) will attend to explain proposed changes and answer questions.  (Mike Edgington)
Brian Watkins is a hunter and has initiated these proposals with the Board of Game.  Proposal 116 increases the bag limit to one brown bear per year in Section 14C Remainder (currently 1 in 4 years), proposal 121 allows bear baiting in the area.  Hunting and baiting are not allowed within 1 mile of dwellings, cabins, etc and ¼ mile of trails/roads/railroad, which makes most of Section 14C Remainder challenging terrain for hunters to access.  Baiting stations registered are marked with the name of the permit holder. Requirements of packing out what is packed in.  Fish and Game biologists are not objecting to these proposals, stating that the population of bears in the area is healthy.  Fish and Game could shut down hunting in the area quickly and effectively if they choose.  There has been an increase in the number of bears killed annually in defense of life and property, Mr. Watkins sees this as a way to reduce these conflicts by lowering the population of bears in the area.
For additional information, contact Brian:  brian.watkins@honeywell.com
Agenda Item LUC 1808-05:  Discuss and vote on proposed GAP Operating procedures  - tabled and will be removed from future agenda.

New Business:
Agenda Item LUC 1902-04:  Discussed proposed change to Girdwood Parking requirements in Title 21 Chapter 9.

No definite proposal yet, Mike Edgington plans to have a proposal to review in March/April.

Agenda Item LUC 1902-05:  Review proposed procedures for LUC and GBOS consideration of items outside of Girdwood Valley Service Area responsibilities.  Margaret Tyler drafted proposal for LUC to review for the next meeting.  These are intended to give a guideline to groups that request hearing at LUC and/or GBOS.

Agenda Item LUC 1902-06:  Introduction of Dimensional Variance request for property at 119 Stowe Drive (Alyeska Basic #5, Block 20, Lot 11) to place rock retaining wall and fill a maximum of 12’4” into 25’ stream setback to construct an elevated building pad. Petitioner will request an LUC recommendation for GBOS Resolution of Support after public review and full hearing in March, 2019. (Marco Zaccaro, presenting)

Home owner has a home within the setback, which they plan to remove, building a new home outside of the setback.  Retaining wall and elevated building pad will be in the setback.  This will improve the stream edge and will have less impermeable soils than currently exist.  Plan has been reviewed by Jeff Urbanus, MOA Watershed Hydrologist.

Agenda Item LUC 1902-07: Review proposal to change GBOS/LUC Joint meetings from Quarterly meeting to “not less than twice annual” schedule. Margaret Tyler drafted proposal, aiming for GBOS/LUC meetings to be scheduled in spring and fall, additional meetings can be called at any time with proper noticing as required by GBOS Rules and Procedures.
Agenda Item LUC 1902-08:  Introduction of Liquor License #3558 transfer from Judson Crosby to All That’s Silver LLC.  Group will seek LUC recommendation for GBOS Letter of Non-Objection once transfer packet comes through SOA and MOA review.  (Raleigh Hill, presenting).  

Raleigh Hill is purchasing the Silvertip and its liquor license.  Posting occurring currently, plan to submit his packet in February, so the packet should arrive for LUC to recommend LONO in April.

Adjourn 8:55 PM
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